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A ccident injures 4 adults, 1 child
Four adults and one child 

sustained injuries in a one vehicle 
accident Sunday afternoon.

At approximately 1:40 p.m. 
Hudspeth Memorial Hospital 
received a report of an accident 16 
miles south on Hwy. 277 South. 
Emergency units, DPS, and the 
Sutton County Sheriff’s 
departments were all dispatched to 
the scene.

Misuk Hearn, 36, driver of the 
vehicle, and Ultie Lee, 57, both of 
Highland, Ca., along with 
Mikyong Ratliff, 29, of Arizona, 
Mison Arnold, 38, and Gaalam 
Hwangpo,18 months, of San 
Angelo, were injured in the 
accident.

Ms. Hearn, dnving a 1990 
Supercab Chevy Pickup was 
traveling north on 277 when she 
fell asleep at the wheel. The

vehicle left the road on a curve to 
the right hand side. When Ms. 
Hearn awoke, she attempted to 
guide the vehicle back on to the 
roadway, over correcting and 
loosing control of the vehicle and 
veering back into a bar ditch. The 
pickup then went through a fence 
and left the ground flipping in the 
air and coming to rest right side up.

Ms. Hearn and Ultie Lee were 
both thrown from the vehicle and 
suffered severe internal and head 
injuries. Mison Arnold received 
multiple broken ribs, a fractured 
skull and massive internal injuries. 
Mikyong Ratliff also received 
severe internal head and back 
injuries along with a broken left 
elbow. All four of these victims 
were transferred to Angelo 
Community Hospital where they 
are all listed in critical condition.

Gaalam Hwangpo received a minor 
head laceration and was treated and 
released.

Hyong Hwangpo, 28, Sunken 
Hwangpo, 28, and Arola Ratliff, 3, 

were also involved in the accident 
but were uninjured. '

DPS Tfooper Norbert Ortiz said 
that everyone workedwell together 
and would like to thank all those at 
the scene who helped. “When I 
arrived there were people standing 
over the victims holding blankets 
and tarps to shade them from the 
sun and trying to prevent shock,” 
said Ortiz. “Those who stopped to 
help should be recognized and 
thanked for their aid when called on.

Also on Sunday afternoon, a one 
vehicle accident took place on I-IO. 
Christopher Louis Bradford, 35, of 
Palo Alto, California was heading 
east in a 1969 Ford LTD when due 
to heavy rain, he lost control of his 
vehicle. The car left the roadway 
and skidded across the median 
causing minor damage. There were 
no injuries and according to the 
DPS report, “unsafe speed”, 
contributed to the cause of the 
accident.

I I .  *

The 1990 Chevy Pickup came to rest right side up after flipping in mid air.

Sutton County 4-H places 3rd in Competition

Troopers L.D. Whitton and Norbert Ortiz along vî ith 
many volunteers help the EMS assist these victims 
following an accident Sunday on Hwy. 277 S.

It was a beautiful evening Saturday at the Covered 
Wagon Dinner Theater with plenty of good music 
provided by the San Angelo Jazz Band.

C o m m u n ity  in v o lv e m e n t  n e e d e d  
for Ju ly  4th ce lebra t ion

A committee headed by Kathy 
Davis and Monte Jones met 
Tliesday evening to discuss plans 
for Sonora’s upcoming 4th of July 
Celebration. The idea is to provide 
several activities in a celebration for 
the residents of Sonora and Sutton 
County to participate in.

A parade beginning at the Fire 
Hall will kick off the days events at 
10:00 a.m. There will be floats for 
the veterans of each war, a color 
guard, and classic autos will be 
needed to accentuate each era. All 
parade participants will carry an 
American Flag, and children on 
streamer covered bicycles will 
windup the parade at the 
Q)urthouse.

The Boy Scouts will then lay 
wreaths on the markers honoring 
the veterans of WWI, WWII, and 
the Korean and Viet Nam Wars. At 
that time Bill Simms will make a 
speech and Monte Jones will read a 
proclamation from the President, 
'fhe days events will conclude with

a picnic lunch on the courthouse 
lawn.

Placards bearing the names of 
deceased veterans will be provided 
by the committee to relatives who 
wish to be in the parade. These 
placards will be placed by the 
appropriate markers on the 
Courthouse lawn following the 
parade. If your father, grandfather 
or any other late relative served in 
WWI, WWII, the Korean or Viet 
Nam War, call Kathy Davis at the 
Sonora Chamber of Commerce 
(387-2880) and let her know so a 
placard can be prepared. If you and 
your family or your organization 
would be interested in being in the 
parade you also need to call the 
Chamber office.

Let’s see some action out there 
Sonora! NOW is the time to show 
those who served us how much we 
appreciate them and to honor the 
memory of the ones who are no 
longer with us. If we all work 
together we can make it great!

4-h
After 3 days of intense judging, 

in several locations and in various 
categories, the 54th Annual Sonora 
Wool and Mohair Show concluded 
Thursday, June 13th at the 4-H 
Bam. After a noon meal provided 
by the Downtown Lions Club, the 
awards were presented.

The results for the Sutton 
County 4-H’ers were as follows: 
Class 1 Yearling Ewe, Ashley 
Brockman 3rd; Class 2 Aged Ewe, 
Brian Faris 4th, Shawna Faris 5 th, 
Ashley Brockman 6th; Class 3 
Yearling Ram, Ashley Brockman 
4th; Class 4 Aged Ram, Ashley 
Brockman 2nd, Brian Faris 3rd, 
Ashley Brockman 4th; Class 6 
Aged Ewe and Class 7 Yearling 
Ram, Brian Faris 1st & 2nd in both 
; and in Class 8 Aged Ram, Brian 
Faris 1st. Champion Registered 
Wool Fleece went to Brian Faris 
and brought a price of $400.00 
from Southwestern Wool & Mohair 
of Eden.

In Class 18 Adult Doe, Shane 
Keller took 2nd, Bonner Walsh 3rd 
& 4th; Class 19 Yearling Doe, 
Shane Keller 1st, Bonner Walsh 4th 
& 6th; Class 20 Doe Kid, Russell 
Crenwelge 6th; Class 22 Yearling 
Buck, Graham Bloodworth 1st; 
Class 23 Buck Kid, Graham 
Bloodworth 2nd; Class 25 Yearling 
Doe, Russell Crenwelge 4th, Brian 
Faris 5th; Class 27 Adult Buck, 
April Spiller 6th; Class 28 
Yearling Buck, April Spiller 3rd, 
Shane Keller 4th.

In Class 31 Best Put Up Bag, 
Brian Faris took 1st and Brandon 
and Shawna Faris took 2nd. Class 
33 Aged Ewe, Brian Faris 1st, 
Brandon and Shawna Faris 2nd; and 
the Grand Champion Bag of Wool 
winner was Brian Faris and it 
brought a price of $225.00.

In the Open Division, Wool < 
Single Fleeces, Range Finewool 
Class A-1 Yearling Ewe, Kathleen 
Moore placed 1st & 2nd, Ashley 
Brockman 3rd, Hensel Mathews 
4th, Ashley Brockman 5th, Charles 
Brockman 6th; Class A-2 Aged 
Ewe, Landon Brockman 3rd, Ashley

Brockman 4th & 7th, Charles 
Shannon 5th, and Kathleen Moore 
6th. Class A-3 Yearling Ram, 
Kathleen Moore 1st & 4th, Hensel 
Mathews 2nd & 5th; Class A-4 
Aged Ram, Hensel Mathews placed 
3rd & 7th, Kathleen Moore 5th and 
Landon Brockman 6th. Registered 
Rambouillet Class A-6 Aged Ewe, 
Cheryl Strauch 2nd, Charles

Shannon 3rd & 5th; Class A-8 
Aged Ram, Charles Shannon 2nd & 
3rd.

In Moluiir Single Fleeces for 
Adult Doe, Joe David Ross 2nd, 
Mary Ross 3rd, and Dr. Patti 
Strauch 5th. Class A-19 Yearling 
Doe, Bonner Walsh 2nd, C.E. 
Renfro 3rd, David Ross 4th, Joe 
Will Ross 6th; Class A-20 Kid 
Doe, Landon Brockman 3rd & 6th, 
Mary Ross 5th; Class A-21 Adult 
Buck, C.E. Renfro 1st, Joe David 
Ross 2nd; Class A-22 Yearling 
Buck, Jimmy Holman 1st & 2nd; 
Class A-23 Kid Buck, Jimmy 
Holman 2nd; Registered Class A-26 
Kid Doe, Traci Hightower 1st.

In Bags of Wool 12 Month 
Finewool Class A-31 Best Put Up 
Bag, C.E. Renfro 2nd, Bill Stewart 
3rd; Class A-32 Yearling Ewe, 
C.E. Renfro 1st, Hensel Mathews 
3rd, Charles Shannon 4th; Class 
A-33 Aged Ewe, Bill Steward 2nd, 
Kathleen Moore 3rd; Class A-34 
Aged Ram, Landon Brockman 2nd.

In the Junior Division Judging 
Contest for livestock High Novice
Individuals, H ad Hightower 1st; 
High Senior Individuals, Shane 
Keller 2nd, Brian Faris 3rd. In the 
High Novice Tfeam Competition, 
Sutton County 4-H placed 2nd with 
team members Haci Hightower, 
Brad Mogford, Graham Bloodworth 
and Brady Lock. In the High Junior 
Tfeam competition, Sutton County 
4-H placed 4th with the team of 
John Jones, David Fisher, Shawna 
Faris and Davis Hale. In the Senior 
Tfeam Competition, Sutton County 
4-H received top honors with the 
team of Shane Keller, Brian Faris, 
Amy Patton, and Wade Spain.

In the Junior Division Judging 
contest for Range, high individuals 
in the novice were Brad Mogford
1st, Erin Payton 2nd. In the Junior 
Individuals, David Fisher 2nd, and 
Jason Geske 3rd, and in the Senior 
Individuals, Shane Keller 1st, Erik 
Geske 2nd, and Bobby Joe Mogford 
3rd.

Team results showed Sutton 
County 4-H on top in all 3 
categories. Novice team members 
w'ere Brad Mogford, Erin Payton, 
Tlaci Hightower, and Josh Payton; 
Junior team members were David 
Fisher, Jason Geske, Davis Hale, 
and John Jones; Senior team 
members were Shane Keller, Eric 
Geske, Bobby Joe Mogford, and 
Wade Spain.

For the Junior Division judging 
contest in the wool category, Shane

Keller was 1st, Brian Faris 2nd, and 
Wade Spain 4th; in the Senior 
Individual Contest and in the team 
event Sutton County 4-H Novice 
Tbam placed 3rd. Tbam members 
were Brad Mogford, Thomas 
Schenkel, Graham Bloodworth, and 
H ad Hightower. In the Senior 
Tbam competition, Sutton County 
4-H placed 1st with the team of 
Shane Keller, Brian Faris, Whde 
Spain, and Bobby Joe Mogford.

In the Junior Division Judging 
Contest for Mohair, Haci 
Hightower placed 4th in the novice 
division, and in the Senior 
Division, Shane Keller placed 1st. 
The Sutton County 4-H Novice 
team placed 3rd with Traci 
Hightower, Thomas Schenkel, Brad 
Mogford, and Graham Bloodworth. 
In the Junior Division, Sutton 
County 4-H finished 4th with 
David Fisher, Davis Hale, John 
Jones, and Shawna Faris. In the 
Senior Tbam Division, the Sutton 
County 4-H finished 3rd with 
Shane Keller, Wade Spain, Bobby 
Joe Mogford, and Amy Patton.

Overall High Novice Individuals 
were Brad Mogford 1st and Traci 
Hightower 3rd. Overall high Junior 
Individuals were David Fisher 1st, 
John Jones 4th and Davis Hale 5th. 
Overall high Senior Individuals 
were Shane Keller 1st, Wade Spain 
3rd, Bobby Joe Mogford 4th and 
Brian Faris 6th.

The Sweepstakes Award for Best 
All-Around Club also went to 
Sutton County 4-H with 4,651 
points (330 points above the 2nd 
place team).

In the National Wool Judging 
Competition, Wade Spain placed 
2nd, Bobby Mogford 3rd, and the 
Sutton County 4-H placed 3rd in 
the National Tbam competition 
with Brian Faris, Wade Spain, 
Bobby Mogford, and Amy Patton.

This was the 31st Annual 
National Competition and all of the 
participants deserve congratulations 
for a fine show and a special 
congratulations to the Sutton 
County 4-H teams and their coaches 
Preston Faris and Tbm Payton.

Brad Mogford proudly poses for the camera showing 
his awards from the wool show.
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W H ISP E R S IN  
T H E  W IN D

by Jim Fish

T a l e s  o f  a t r a d e r
At one time or another all West 

Ibxas towns have had a trader in 
livestock, or anytliing that would 
turn a dollar. Ours, of course, was 
Johimy Hamby. Johnny was a red
faced, pot-bellied, little feller; 
always had a grin and a “ceegar”. 
Johnny never saw a stranger, no 
matter where he would go, he knew 
everybody, and everybody knew 
him.

During the drought of the 50’s, a 
couple of professional gamblers 
learned how well known Johnny 
was and came out to Sonora to 
make him a wager. They wanted to 
bet a large amount of money that 
he wasn’t personally acquainted 
with President Eisenhower.

Johimy told them, “That’s easy.”
So they chartered an airplane, 

flew to Gettysburg, lit on the golf 
course and were walking toward a 
group of men gathered around a 
green. One of these men came to 
meet them, put his arm around 
Johnny, asked about his well-being 
and the drought in Ibxas. It was 
Ike.

The two gamblers refused to pay 
the bet. They said, “We are not 
through with you yet, we want to 
double the amount of money and 
bet that you are not personally 
acquainted with Pope Kous IV.” 
Johimy said, “You’re on!”

So they boarded an airliner, flew 
to Rome, took a taxi out to the 
Vatican. There, in a huge courtyard 
with multitudes of people, Johimy 
told them, “You can’t go inside 
with me but if you see me on that 
balcony with the Pope in a little 
while, will that be enough to 
satisfy you that the Pope and I are 
acquainted?”

They indicated that it would be.
Sure enough, after some time 

passed. Pope Pious IV, with 
Johimy Hamby at his side, appeared 
on the balcony above them. By 
this time the two gamblers were 
getting nervous (apprehensive).

OF SAFETY

GE Coffeemaker Recall 
Program Offers $10 Each for Old Products

To protect the public against a 
fire hazard caused by some auto
matic drip cofTeemakers manufac
tured before April 28, 1984, The 
General Electric Company, in coop
eration with the U.S. Consumer 
Product Safety Commission, is vol- 
imtarily recalling certain GE brand 
and Universal brand units.

GE has received approximately 
400 reports of coffeemakers over
heating. In some instances, the 
cofifeemakers caught fire, and there 
have been serious injuries and alle
gations of a few deaths and sub
stantial property damage.

No units made after April 1984 
are involved in the recall. As an 
incentive, GE is offering owners $10 
for each recalled imit returned. The 
$10 check will be mailed when a 
unit is received by GE.

To find out if your coffeemaker is 
one of those involved in the recall, 
read both the catalog number on the 
bottom of the unit and the three 
digit date code number stamped on 
the outside of the metal blades of 
the electric plug. If the blade num
ber is 418 through 600, the 
coffeemaker is not involved in the 
recall. Also, Space Maker Drip 
Coffeemakers (catalog numbers that 
include the designations SDCl, 
SDC2, and SDC3) are not involved

Your coffeemaker’s three-digit 
Date Code Number is permanently 
stamped on the metal portion of 
the cordset plug.

in the recaU. If the coffeemaker is a 
recalled unit, consumers should call 
toll-free 1-800-443-9000.

GE wiU give consumers with re
called coffeemakers pre-paid mail
ing cartons. In the carton will be 
instructions that will tell consum
ers how to arrange for convenient 
pick-up.

Retailers are being ui^ed to call 
1-800-GE J*OSTER to receive dis
play materials that will help inform 
customers about the recall.

The recalled coffeemakers are not 
repairable, and owners should im- 
plug the unit and stop using it im
mediately.
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L etter to the E d itor

They asked some of the people 
near-by, “Is that really Pope Pious
IV?”

Their answer was, “We are not 
sure if that’s Pope Pious IV, but 
that fellar standing next to him is 
Johimy Hamby, the Sutton County 
Tfader.

Bill Stewart

The youngest of nine children, 
John F. (Johnny) Hamby moved to 
Sonora from Menard on his twenty- 
first birthday, August 12, 1922. 
He was a barber and worked at his 
brother’s shop. Then, almost five 
years later on April 17, 1927, 
Johnny married Miss Johnnie 
Stanley of Sonora. Her father, 
John Martin Stanley operated the 
general store at Juno, then a 
thriving little community.

After his marriage to Johnnie, 
Johnny entered the livestock 
commission business and became 
widely known in the career he 
would pursue for the rest of his life. 
He knew no strangers, made friends 
easily and some called him 
Sonora’s ambassador of good will.

Bet you can’t guess what they 
named their son when he was bom 
March 14,1934.

Okay, you win. )^ th  the arrival 
of John Stanley Hamby, they 
became known as “the three 
Johnnies”. Guess you could say 
they had an enduring sense of 
humor.

Both Johnny and Johnnie were 
know for their generosity and 
compassion, and found a warm spot 
in the heart of Sonora that remains 
today.

He won the nomination for 
Constable of Precinct One in the 
1964 Democratic Primary but died 
on October 9, 1964, less than a 
month before the general election. 
Regardless, Sutton Cbunty 
displayed its heart-felt admiration 
by electing him to the ofiBce 
posthumously.

Dear Editor,
Please, print this in your next 

“Letters to the Editor”.
What’s the matter Sonora!? The 

Covered Wagon Dinner Theater had 
the worst weekend ever. Saturday 
night, June 15th, there were only 
three Sonora/Sutton County 
families represented. What you 
missed was Tumbleweed Smith and 
some of our best local talent on 
Friday night; and on Saturday the 
CWDT brought in the Nutcracker 
Dancers of the San Angelo Civic 
Ballet and The San Angelo Jazz 
Band.

There has been a committee of 
people who have worked their tails 
off since February, trying to get 
this thing coordinated and find the 
talent to entertain you, and keep it 
within a realistic boundary in 
dollars and cents. You wouldn’t 
believe that paperwork it takes.

On top of that, they have cut 
their prices so that the whole 
family (I just foimd out that senior 
citizens get into the show and can 
have a meal for $6.75) can get in 
and enjoy storytelling and 
musicians, poets and dancers, and a

whole bunch of other things we 
don’t ordinarily get to see. 1 bet 
some of you have never seen some 
of these kinds of entertainers before.

Look we need the (Covered 
\\^gon Dinner Theater to show 
tourist and visitors our heritage, 
one of which I’m mighty proud. 
Whether you realize it or not, you 
need Dinner Theater, too. By 
creating interest in our area, we 
grow and our financial structure is 
strengthened. That attracts more 
interest and we benefit further. 
Yes, I know the dinner theater is 
only a little thing but when you 
put a little thought to it and then 
the pencil, well, you just need to 
see for yourselves.

Here we are, in the heart of the 
birthplace of the American cowboy, 
the world’s most enduring folk 
here, and it seems as though we are 
just going to let the opportunity to 
share our part of it slip right 
through our fingers.

I hope not.
Look, the Covered >\^gon Dinner 

Theater needs your support. That’s 
not asking too much; is it?
L.P. Bloodworth

Connie (Consuela) Herrera thanks the crowd on the 
courthouse lawn for their warm reception, as a firiend 
of hers listens in the background.

Prison facility  
beneficial to

Recently representatives from 
Team Management Services were 
present at the City Council meeting 
to present a “Proposal for services 
to assist the city in obtaining a 
state prison from the "fexas 
Department of Criminal Justice” to 
the council.

The economic impact of such a 
facility can be tremendous for a 
town the size of Sonora, however 
the residents must let the Council 
know what their feelings are toward 
the facility. The Tbam 
Management Service would assist 
Sonora in the political effort of 
such an undertaking, as well as help 
with presentations locally in 
meetings of church groups. Lions 
Qub, schools, civic organizations, 
and any other entity interested in 
further information regarding the 
facility. They would also work 
directly with TDC, state officials, 
etc.

Residents of Sonora are 
encoura^d to direct their questions, 
concerns, and approval to the 
members of the City Council. The 
City of Sonora needs to pull 
together if they want to support the 
possibility of the new facility.

This facility would be good for 
the economic growth of Sonora, 
and Ibam Msmagement Services 
pointed out that a prison facility is 
one of the cleanest industry 
possibilities available now. The 
fee for the proposal and presentation 
for a facility would be $60,000.(X).

Does Sonora want to consider 
this possibility of economic relief? 
Contact one of the council 
men/women if you have any 
questions and to let them know 
your thoughts. City Council 
members are James H a i^ r, Preston 
Love, Margaret Cascadden, Butch 
Campbell, and Lemuel L op^ .

C a i E a ® m  w i l l l

If you know of a 
newsworthy event call the 

Sonora Observer and we will 
be glad to cover it. If you 

have information on a local 
event then bring it by the 

Observer office at 
114 W Concho 
or call 387-5719.
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Biscuits'
Crumbs

By Biscuits O’Bryan

How the cow ate the cabbage

Would it be 
Sonora?

Ain’t that just a dandy
expression, especially the way it’s 
used? If that ain’t in your
vernacular, it’s used in siK;h 
expressions as, “I’ll show him how 
the cow ate the cabbage!” That 
means, “I’m gonna let him know 
what I think about that, ‘cause they 
paint word pictures, which is what 
we try to do when we write poems, 
but I also like it because it 
mentions one of my favorite kind 
of green stuff - cabbage!

Some folks say they don’t care 
much for cabbage, but that’s 
probably “cause they’ve only ate 
cabbage boiled in plain water or 
moxed up in one of them real sweet 
slaws, and if I had to eat cabbage 
like that, I wouldn’t like it either. 
So I thought I’d tell you about 
some ways to fix cabbage for fussy 
eaters. “Course I once heard this 
kinda high fallutin’ feller talk about 
cabbage as peasant food, but that’s 
okay, too, ‘cause us peasants eat 
pretty good, even without them 
fancy sauces t cover up the flavor of 
poorly fixed meat. And cabbage is 
almost always one of the cheapest 
things you can get at the store. A 
head of abbage will feed a right fair 
number of folks, unless you fix it 
like this, in which case you’ll be 
lucky to have enough to feed four 
fiom a big cabbage.

Biscuits’ Braised Cabbage 
Quarter a large cabbage, cuttin’ out 

the core then chop it real coarse 
heat a stovetop Dutch oven a 

couple of minutes toss in 3 pieces 
if bacon, chopped stir real good 

when the bacon is about 3/4 done, 
toss in a medium onion, clmpped 

and serrano pepper, seeded and 
chopped fine when the onion’s 

clear, throw in the cabbage add 3 
Ihblespoons water and put the lid 
on let it cook over medium high 
heat for 3 or 4 minutes stir, after 

seasonin’ with salt and pepper then 
cook a little longer if n ^  be. 
That cabbage, with a big slab of

combiead, makes a right fair meal 
all by itself, especially if you have 
a bottle of green chile petine pepper 

sauce to sprinkle on tl»  cabbage 
and some real butter for the bread. 

‘Course, in these days of healthy, 
fat-free dinin’, that may be a bit too 
greasy for your taste, but I doubt it. 
You’ll never know ‘til you try, will 
you? But another, maybe l ^ d  of 
healthy way to fix cabbage is: 

Mexican Cole Slaw 
Quarter, core, and slice real fine a 
head of cabbage toss in a finely 
chopped onion, a small can of 

chopp^  pimientos season with salt 
, pepper, and dash of garlic powder, 

all enough mayonnaise (you can 
use the fat-free kind) to hold the 

s^ad together without smotherin’ 
it. this is better served at room 

temperature than chilled, but either 
way works.

If neither of them two receets suit 
you, you’re bein’ hard to please, 
and amybe you ought to try some 
cabbage rolls or stuffed cabbage, 
but they’re lots more work. 
Iklkin* ^ u t  that slaw made me 
think of a kind of lettuce salad 1 
really like that’s a reak easy one to 
whip up.

Biscuits’ Favorite Green Salad 
take however much lettuce you 
need, dependin’ on how many 

you’re feedin’ (I like the 
buttercrunch best), wash and dry it 

real good put it in a wood salad 
bowl that’s been rubbed good with 

a clove of gariic ‘til most of the 
gariic’s rubbedoff on thebowl add 
chopped onion, chopped hard boiled 

eggs, and diced avocados salt and 
pepper it, then dress it with most 

any diessin’ (I like plain ol’ 
mayonnaise myself)

Wsll, I got plumb ccffriedjBway 
with receets, and it sure hiafi made 
me hungry. I reckon I’d better 

mosey on over to the ice box and 
see what I can dig out for supper. 
Hope you have a good’un. Y’all 

keep on cookin’.

C d l e a d l l l

June
Friday-21 St: The Covered Wagon Dinner Theater featuring Jm  
Lane & Alan Damron. Gate opens at 6:00, Mai served at 6:30 ar^  
show begins at 7:00 at the Caverns of Sonora 
Saturday-22nd: The CW DT featuring "01 Rivers" & Christine Albert. 
Thursday-27tti: 4-H Club lamb draw at the Rousellot Ranch 6:30 
p.m.
Friday-288t: 4>H Style Show at the Depot 6:00 p.m.
Friday-28th: Annual Nursing Home BBQ will be held at Hudspeth 
M e riK ^  Nursing Home & Hospital from 5:00 to 9:00 p.m.

ills
Thursday-4th: "An Appreciation of 215 Years of Freedom" July 
4th Celebration at the Sutton County Courthouse.

The Commimity Calendar is made possible b}r:

First National Bank
Member FtHC 

102 N. Main 387-3861

Jimco Enterprises, 
Inc.

, HwyL277N. 387-3843

BISCUITS O'BRYAN'S BOOK OF BEANS, 
BREAD AND OTHER BULL
(Fictional Tales with Factual Receets)

by
The Rev. Monte Jones 

a.k.a.
Biscuits O'Bryan

Tales of the old (and not-so-old) West from the chuckwagon 
cook's viewpoint.

The book includes stories, poems, and most-especially, some of 
Biscuits O'Bryan's favorite recipes, arranged for use in your 
kitchen, so you don't have to run out and buy a chuckwagon! 

The limited edition, hard-cover books (only 50 were printed, and 
fewer than 40 are left) sell for $50.00 

Paper-back copies are $9.95. If you buy 5 or more, they are $8.95. 
If you want to give them to everyone you know and order 25 or 

more copies,
the books are only $7.50.

Send Check or money order to: 
Biscuits O'Bryan 

RO. Box 1103 
Sonora, Texas 76950-1103
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S e n a t e  B i l l  3 5 1  d i s c u s s e d  in  S c h o o l  B o a r d  m e e t i n g
The Board of Tfustees of the 

Sonora Independent School District 
met in regular session Tuesday, 
June 11.

Board members present were: 
Donald Patton, President, Jesse 
Bustamante, Jim Garrett, Gary 
Hardgrave, Becky Johnson, Gloria 
Lopez, Michael Smith, and 
Superintendent, Charles Russell.

The meeting was called to order 
by President Patton and the 
invocation was given by 
Superintendent Charles Russell.

The minutes of May 6, May 14, 
and May 22, 1991 were
unanimously approved as written 
on motion of Gloria Lopez and a 
second by Jesse Bustamante.

There being no visitors, President 
Patton moved to item 5 on the 
agenda. In the absence of Chief 
Appraiser Rex Ann Friess, 
Superintendent Charles Russell 
stated that the tax collection rate 
stood at 98%.

In the Superintendent’s report, he 
commented that summer repairs 
were proceeding on schedule and he 
commended the custodial force for 
the outstanding job they were 
doing. He also stated that Director 
of Maintenance Smith Neal, 
Maintenance Supervisor Wes 
Henson, and he had met and decided 
that all air conditioning repairs 
could be done by the district’s 
maintenance staff rather than letting 
the work out for bids.

The Superintendent continued his 
report with information about a 
board training workshop in San 
Angelo June 20 and 21. He stated 
that there would be several 
workshops in July dealing with 
Senate Bill 351 and he encouraged 
board members to take advantage of 
these workshops so that they would 
have as much information as 
possible about the implementation 
of County Education Districts 
which have been mandated by the 
bill.

In regard to Senate Bill 351, the 
Superintendent stated that inservice

for teachers had been cut from 40 
hours to 20 and that the plan was 
very flexible.

He mentioned that a parent had 
been to see him and was interested 
in getting local companies to 
donate seat belts for school buses, 
although the state does not mandate 
that buses have seat belts. He told 
the board that he would have more 
information for them at a later dat.

District enrollment figures for the 
conclusion of the school year were
listed as follows: Primary 255, 
Intermediate 255, Junior High 224, 
and High School 290 with a total 
of 1,024.

As required by law. District 
Counselor Jeryl Fields was present 
to summarize all test results for the 
1990-91 school year. She stated 
that the scores were at or above the 
state average with the exception of 
9th grade in which all sections 
(math, reading, and writing) were 
below the state average. She 
informed the Board that remediation 
classes would continue through the 
next school year. Mrs. Fields was 
thanked for her excellent 
presentation.

The Superintendent informed the 
Board that funding was available in 
the budget to buy a laser printer. 
He stated that the printer currently 
in use was worn out and that this 
particular type of printer would save 
the district untold amounts in 
printing costs alone. The Board 
unanimously voted to award the bid 
of $1650.00 for a Hewlett packard 
Laseijet HI to Computerland. 
Motion was made by Jim Garrett 
and seconded by Jesse Bustamante.

The Board unanimously voted to 
award the bid of $16,236.75 for a 
school car to Cecil Atkission 
Chevrolet. Motion was made by 
Jesse Bustamante and seconded by 
Gloria Lopez.

After a motion from Michael 
Smith and a second by Jesse 
Bustamante, current bills in the 
amount of $205,043.45 were 
unanimously approved for payment.

A public hearing on the use of 
federal Chapter I and II funds for the 
1990-91 fiscal year was declared 
open by Board President Patton, 
who asked for any comments on the 
subject. There were non and the 
public hearing was then declared 
closed.

The Superintendent presented the 
rough draft of the 1991-92 budget, 
excluding revenues. He commented 
that it represented only one-tenth of 
a 1% increase and that there would 
be budget workshops for the Board 
before any action was taken.

The Board was in agreement that 
it would be much more practical to 
give Athletic Director Bob Bellard 
the authority to award athletic bids, 
rather than bringing each individual 
bid to them. The motion was made 
by Michael Smith, seconded by 
Gloria Lopez, and carried 
unanimously.

The Superintendent informed the 
Board that recent federal legislation 
had mandated that school districts 
which receive less than $15JXX) in 
federal vocational money must co
op those funds. The Board 
unanimously voted to join the 
Region XV Federal Vocation Co-op 
for the 1991-92 school year for 
vocational services provided. 
Motion was made by Jim. Garrett 
and seconded by Jesse Bustamante.

Although the appointment of 
County Education District board 
members had been scheduled for 
this point on the agenda, the 
Superintendent informed the Board 
that he had learned that such action 
could not be taken until Governor 
Richards has signed the bill into 
law. He commented that after the 
bill has been signed, he would call 
a special meeting to elect said board 
members. The Superintendent then 
gave an overview of all information 
dealing with Senate Bill 351 and 
the mandated County Education 
District.

The revised 1991-92 school 
calendar, which is in compliance 
with the TEA requirement for a 180

day instructional school year, was 
unanimously adopted on motion 
from Gary Hardgrave and a second 
by Jim Garret.

The bid for the second phase of a 
2 year plan to complete repairs 
required by the State Fire Marshal 
were awarded to Commercial Sound 
and Electronics in the amount of 
$6,759.00 with the completion 
dates of 9/1/91 for the Intermediate 
School and 1/1/92 for the New 
Gym. Motion was made by Gary 
Hardgrave, seconded by Jesse 
Bustamante and carried 
unanimously.

The 1991-92 Campus 
Improvement Plans for each district 
campus were distributed to the 
Board. The Superintendent 
commented that each plan addressed 
the areas of reading, writing, and 
technology and he asked the Board 
to review the plans before final 
adoption takes place in July.

Tlie Board voted unanimously to 
adopt TASB Update 39 after a 
motion from Gary Hardgrave and a 
second by Becky Johnson.

There being no comments from 
the Board, President Patton 
announced that the Board was going 
into executive session according to 
its right to do so under the 
provisions of Article 6252-17, 
V.A.T.S., Sec. 2(g) to discuss 
personnel matters and that no action 
would take place in closed session.

The Board reconvened in open 
session and voted unanimously to 
have the Gifted and Thlented 
Program administered by the 
principals of each building, to make 
Janet Patton responsible for the 
G/T entrance and exit meetings held 
in January and May, and to have the 
G/T Newsletter developed at Junior 
High School. Motion was made by 
Jim Garrett and seconded by Gloria 
Lopez.

There being no further business 
to bring before the Board, the 
meeting adjourned at 9:27 p.m. on 
motion of Jesse Bustamante and a 
second by Gloria Lopez.

Sam Perez, “1991 Senior Father of the Year”.

Senior C en ter  A n n o u n c e s  
1991 Father of the Year

Sam Perez was selected to 
represent the Sutton County Senior 
Center as the 1991 Senior Father of 
the Year. In addition to his sash, 
he received a gift certificate from 
Fide’s Chevron for a free car wash, 
$10.00 worth of merchandise from 
Victor’s Auto Parts, a cap from 
Location Builders, a lifetime pass 
to the Caverns of Sonora, and a KC 
for two & Onion rings from the 
Sutton County Steakhouse. Two 
other lucky dads also received gift 
certificates from the Stealdiouse.

Each dad present also received a

bouteneir from Jane’s Floral & 
Gifts. The entertainment was 
delightful! The children from Busy 
Bee Day Care danced to the song 
“Sap, Sap, Sapo” about a frog. 
The decor was in step with frogs 
and green balloons abounding.

The energetic little bees were: Tori 
Valliant, Tlapper Valliant, Tlavis 
Valliant, Kayla McBride, Frank 
Wiff, Claire Thorp, Magdalena 
Ramirez, Dani Matthews, Michele 
Weingart, Embre Jay Smith, 
Felisha Gamez, Clinton Mayo.

“Sapo-Sapo” as these Busy Bee students perform for the special Fathers 
Luncheon at the Senior Center.

Beer Brewers Battle 
Under-Age Drinking

“Good beer is properly aged. You 
should be too:’’ That’s the message 
from a leading beer brewer that’s 
educating young people about why 
teens shouldn’t drink alcohol at all.

Good beer b  properly aged. 
\bu should be too.

1! \Tx.rc jnckrrll donte\.n think

Th is  ad may make m any 
young people think twice about 
choosing to drink alcohol.

Alcoholism is a serious problem 
among teenagers, studies show. 
That’s why leading beer companies 
sponsor public education campaigns 
to discourage young people from 
drinking. For instance, during the 
1991 Spring Break season in Florida, 
Miller Brewing Company lined the 
roads with a billboard reading “Good 
beer is properly aged. You should be 
too. If you’re under 21, don’t even 
think about it.”

Beer companies have taken action 
in various ways, including providing 
booklets to bars and hotels that help 
bartenders identify fake out-of-state 
drivers' licenses.

Many educators, parents and oth
ers hope that this effort may help 
many teens make a safe and respon
sible decision about alcohol.

IfYoi&e 50 Or Over̂  
MakeAChange ¥orThe

BeU erC heckingtor^lterlJvlng.

( ^ 1  I  is an  interesting place to be.
Vbu have the advantages of 

experience and  expertise, the confidence 
that com es from  success, and  the free- 

I dom  to enjoy the

BONUS TSJi 
TRAVEL' 

PROGRAM !

inwy t 
a n d  pibenefits and privi

leges you 've work
ed  to attain.

O ne of the advan
tages of being over 
50 is qualifying 
fo ra  W fer kind of 
checking account 
. . . an.account that 
reflects your ow n 
priorities, w ith all 
the benefits and 
services you insist 

on, including personalized service from 
pieople w ho really care about having 
you as a customer.

Better Value, Better Service, 
Better Benefits. . .  Free With  A 
$100 M inimum Balance!
■  Unlimited Checking
■  Interest on Qualifying Balance
■  Valuable Travel and Entertainment 

Discounts Nationwide
■  Emergency Cash Advance
■  Acddental Death and 

Dismemberment Insurance
■  Credit Card and Key Ring Protection 

and much, much more.

A better checking account for the best time of 
yourbfe.

UNLIMITED CHECKING  A 
FREE PERSONALIZED CHECKS

50

SCNB
Sutton County Notional Bonk

207 Hwy 277 N . Sootya. Texas 769S0  (915) 367-2593 
A miembef of Wastax Bancotp. Inc

GET'EM WHILE IT'S

SUMMER 
CLEARANCE 

SALE
Variety is the spice ofiife, and our store is peppered with an assortment of 
spicy items that are certain to add dash to your summer wardrobe without 

burning a hoie in your waiiet Don't miss this "seasonai" opportunity to save!

Carol's Merle Norman
205 Hwy. 277 N. 387-2036
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We Accept 
Food Stamps L&H Grocery

Open 8:00 'til 8:00 
Mon. -Sat. and

12:00 'til 6:00 on
Sundays

505 SE Crockett 387-5718 -- Lois & Herbert Fields, owners

Prices effective: Thursday June 20 
thru Wednesday June 26 Thomas Adkins, manager

TV macaroni & Cheese

5 / $ 1 . 0 Q

Daily's Little Hugs

B/$1.00
Rainbom Soft Drinks
12 oz. c a n s ^

6 / $ 1 . 0 0
Rainbom Detergent
^ Z o z .  n n *

Hills Brothers Coffee
13 oz. can

$1.99

Shur Saving Homing

6/$l.Q0
Gala Tomels
Roll M

79H:

P R O D U C E
m an goes______^ __________ 2 /$ l.0 0
Broccoli bimdi___________ _̂_____
Celerg stalk  ______________ 5 9 (
Carrots pkg. 3/$l.D0

m E R T  m f l B K E T
Pork Spare Ribs famiig pack____ $1.59 lb.
Kom Kist Bacon iZoz.pkg.__________89C
TV meat Franks 12 oz.pkg.____________ 79^
Trimmed Briskets $1.49 lb.

Rainbom Sugar
4 #  bag

Hi

sO fiA e

I?! I

$1.39

TV Snack Chips
pre-priced 79it

Rainbom Com 
Flakes
2 *  bag $  1 . 9 9

Rom 6 9 $

Imperial margarine 
Quarters l Ib. carton

2/$l.Q0
Cafe mexico Dinners

Hersheg Candies
assorted 2 /$3 .99

5/$2.D0
rjmoUhJTi

Rainbom Cookies
Assorted • 1 ** pkg. 9 9 i(

Rainbom Flour

5 *  bag RMOIIO0
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Sutton County EMS 
offers courses

The Sutton County Emergency 
Medical Service will sponsor public 
CPR courses and First Aid courses 
during the summer.

The first aid class will cover 
medical illnesses such as heart 
attack, stroke, diabetic emergencies, 
and accidental injuries and then- 
treatment Among the list of skills 
presented, you will learn what to do 
for choking victims, how to stop 
major bleeding, and bandaging and 
splinting with materials you have 
available to you at home. This 
class is highly recommended for 
parents, teachers and others who 
work with children, but is a 
valuable course for anyone

interested in saving lives ana 
reducing the effects of sudden 
illness or injury.

Remember the time to learn First 
Aid is BEFORE the emergency 
occurs. The first aid course will be 
six hours long and the cost will be 
$30.00 per person.

The CPR course is a three hour 
course and will be $10.00 per 
person. Upon completion of this 
course, you will be certified in 
cardiopulmonary resuscitation, and 
rescue breathing for adults. You 
will also learn what to do for 
choking victims.
Classes will be scheduled as 
followed:

CPR Course 
CPR Course 
CPR Course 
CPR Course

First Aid Course 
First Aid Course 
First Aid Course

June 25 (Tuesday)
June 26 ( Wednesday) 
June 27 (Thursday)
July 30 (Tuesday)

July 2 (Tuesday)
July 16 & 17 (Tu. & W.) 
July 23 & 24 (Tu. & W.)

7pm to 10pm 
1pm to 4pm 
9am to 12 noon 
7pm to 10pm

9am-l2pm»lpm-4pm 
7pm to 10pm 
7pm to 10pm

Julie Jones and Shawn Wallace, took 1st place Sheep 
& Gkiats at the State Round-up

Tb enroll for one of these classes please contact the Sutton County 
Emergency Medical Service at 387-5132.

4-H does well 
State Round-up

Sutton County made a fine 
showing at the State 4-H Roundup 
in College Station during June 4th, 
5th, & 6th.

April Spiller was the recipient of 
an $8,000 Houston Livestock 
Show Scholarship. Julie Jones 
and Shawn Wallace placed 1st in 
the Sheep and Goat Method 
Demonstration contest with a 
demonstration entitled, “From 
Fleece to Fabric.” Tfeam coach 
was Lolabeth Jones.

Sutton County’s Wool Judging 
team placed 2nd and qualified to

judge in the National Wool Judging 
contest in Sonora. Tfeam members 
included: Brian Faris (4th high 
individual), Bobby Mogford (tied 
for 5th high individual), Whde 
Spain (9th high individual), and 
Amy Patton. Tfeam coach was 
Preston Faris.

The Range Judging team from 
Sutton County placed 5th with 
team members: Shane Keller (2nd 
high individual), Eric Geske, Adam 
Mirike, and Tfacy Crites. Tfeam 
coach was Tbm Payton.

Shane Keller 2nd High Point Individual in Range 
Evaluation at the State Round-up.

A ttention  S tudents!!!

The Sonora Observer 
is looking for school age kids to 

sell subscriptions. If you want to 
make a few extra dollars this 

summer come by The Observer 
office today!!

114 W. Concho

Brian Faris, Bobby Mogford, Wade Spain and Amy 
Patton took 2nd in Wool Judging and Evaluation at 
the State Round-up.

Paisano Baptist Encampment

Sutton County 4-Her’s placed 3rd in the National 
Wool Show and took sweepstakes for Best All 
Around Club in the Wool Competition, held here last 
w eek.

The 71st consecutive year of 
camping at Paisano Baptist 
Encampment got off to a good start 
this week with 225 West Tfexas 
Youth Congress members meeting 
at the historic encampment grounds 
located mid-way between Alpine 
and Marfa, at mile high Paisano 
Pass. Jerry Fortune, coordinator 
for the youth camp, reported that 
the group was having a wonderful 
time in the cool, rainy Davis 
Mountains, and that it was one of 
the finest groups of young people 
ever assembled for the West Tfexas 
Youth Congress. The camp will 
continue through Friday, June 14.

The Paisano Girl’s Mission 
Camp will meet July 8-12, with 
Donna Carrol, Kermit, as director. 
The camp, for all girls of school 
age, will focus on mission study, 
Bible study, worship, and recreation 
experiences. Girls from all across 
the Tfans-Pecos Region will attend.

The Boy’s Mission Camp, with 
Bob SteaWey, Odessa, as director, 
will be July 15-19. All school age 
boys will attend this camp, with 
the older boys invovled in a

“wilderness camp”, and the younger 
boys in the normal camp activities 
at the main Paisano buildings.

The 71st paisano General 
Encampment will be July 28- Aug 
2, with about 2000 from all over 
the state and beyond, expected to 
attend. The program personnel 
will be the same as last year, with 
Dr. Levi Price, Jr., El Paso, and 
Dr. Buckner Fanning, San Antonio 
as preachers. Music will be led by 
Ed Whittner, and Dr. Foy Valentine 
will teach the moring Bible class, 
and Dr. Alta Ada Williams the 
afternoon group.

For information about any of the 
camps, contact Rev. Jim Stephen, 
pastor of the First Baptist Church, 
Sonora, who is Paisano Vice 
President for programs or call Rev. 
Lloyd Conner, VP for Publicity at 
(915)762-2019 or (915)762-2293 
(Home).

Now you can have
The Movie Channel

in your home

for o n ly 9 9  (|!
(+ first months service)

421 Different Moznes July 1-31
Television Enterprises, Inc.

206 E. Main 387-3344

The Church of the Good Shepherd 
Presbyterian

Worship Service-11':00 am 
Church School-9:45 am 

U.Y.F. Wednesday 6:00 p.m. 
Choir Practice-Wed. 7:30 

Cummunion first Sunday of 
each month 

Lewis Allen, pastor

New Life Assembly of God 
306 N. 4th Street 

Sun. Worship 10:30 am 
Sun. evening worship 6:00 pm 

Weds. Study 7:00 pm 
Daniel Timmerman, pastor

St. John's Episcopal Church 
404 NE Poplar

Holy Eucharist-Wed. 7:15 p.m. 
U.Y.F. Wednesday 6:00 p.m. 

Morning Prayer M-F 6:30 a.m.
Sunday School -9:45 am 

The Rev. Monte Jones, Rector

First Baptist Church 
Sunday School-9:45 am 

Morning Worship-11:00 am 
Church Training 6:00 pm 

Evening Worship -7:00 pm 
Wednesday Service -7:00 pm 

Rev. Jim Stephen

New Hope Baptist Mission 
708 SE Crockett 

Sun. morning bible Study-10 am 
Sun. morning Worship-11 am 
Sun. evening Worship-7 pm 

Weds. Childrens Bible Study-7 pm 
Dana Floyd, pastor

Sonora Tabernacle 
United Pentecostal 

Sunday School, etc.-10:00 am 
Prayer Meeting-6:30 pm 

Evening Worship-7:00 pm 
Prayer Meeting-6:00 pm 

Wednesday Service-7:00 pm 
Rev. Kenneth Doyle, Pastor

Jehovah's Witness 
310 St. Ann's 

387-2679 or 7-3947 
English Meeting 

Public Talk-10 am Sun. 
Watchtower Study-11:55 Sunday 
Theocratic School-7:30 pm Wed. 
Service Meeting-8:15 Wednesday 

Bible Study-7:30 Monday 
Spanish Meeting 

Public Talk-1:00 Sunday 
Watchtower Study-1:55 Sunday 

Theocratic Ministry-7:30 pm Tues. 
Service Meeting-8:15 Tues. 

Bible Study 7:30 Thurs.

First United Methodist Church 
Sunday School-9:45 am 

Worship-10:55 am 
KHOS92.1 FM -11:00am  

U.Y.F. Wednesday 6:00 p.m. 
Kent L  Kepler, pastor

Visit the Church 
of your choice 
this Sunday.

Church of Christ 
Bible School-10 am 

Worship-11 am 
Sunday Night-6:30 pm 

Wednesday Night-7:00 pm 
Don Jones, pastor

Hope Lutheran Church 
Sunday School-10:00 am 

Worship Service-11:00 am 
Thursday:

Adult Bible Class-8;00 pm 
Charles Huffman, Pastor

St. Ann's Catholic Church 
Saturday night Mass 7 pm English 

Sunday Mass 
8 am Spanish 
11 am English 

Holy Day Mass 7 pm 
Rev. William DuBolsson

Primera Igelsia Bautista 
Sunday School-9:45 am 

Worship Service -11:00 am 
Training Union-5:00 pm 

Evening Service -6:00 pm 
Wednesday Service 7:00 pm 

W.M.U.-Sunday-2:00 pm 
Between Santa Clara & Chestnut

Tempio Jerusalem Asamblea de Dios 
St. Ann's Street 

Sunday School-10:00 am 
Sunday Evening Serv.-5:00 pm 

Wednesday Serv. -7:00 pm 
Friday Prayer Meeting -7:Cio pm 

Daniel Diaz de Leon, pastor

Don't 
let your 

advertising 
dollars go out 
of state. Call 
The Observer 
to place your 

ad today!
Locally owned & 

published!

The Old Cobbler
will be in Sonora

(Hwy. 277 N. • across from SCNB)
Monday, June 24 

for a iimited time only

The Old Cobbler
Mobile Boot & Shoe Repair

r r
1

********* ************ 
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CW DT B egins Season
The Covered Wagon Dinner 

Theater began it’s 5th season Friday 
at the Caverns of Sonora. Friday 
evening’s entertainment consisted 
of L.P. Bloodworth, Jim Fish, and 
Tumbleweed Smith. Smith, a well 
known radio personality, captured 
the audience with a historic 
program on cowboy culture. The 
Wild Bunch (in their authentic 
costumes) were on hand to liven up 
the evening, however no serious 
incident oceurred.

Saturday evening guests were 
entertained by the Nuteracker 
Dancers of the San Angelo Civic 
Ballet and The San Angelo Jazz 
Band.

Upcoming entertainment is 
certainly something you don’t want 
to miss. Friday you can hear 
Sonora’s own Joe Lane. Alan 
Damron, folksinger extraordinaire, 
will be the musical entertainment 
Friday evening. He has regularly 
shared the stage with such artists as 
Willie Nelson, Jerry Jeff Walker, 
Lyle Lovett, Nanci Griffith, Bill 
Staines and Pete Seeger.

If you listen to KHOS, then 
you’re sure to have heard the voice 
of ‘01 Rivers on the Atkission 
Chevrolet commercials. Saturday 
evening you certainly don’t want to 
miss the impersonations and 
western humor of this delightful

entertainer. Then sit back and 
enjoy the music of Christine 
Albert, an up and coming country 
and western singer. Albert has 
appeared with such artists as T. 
Graham Brown, Steve Wariner, 
Asleep at the Wheel, Dwight 
Yoakum and Michael Martin 
Murphy. Since 1988 Tbxas and the 
South have known her as “The 
Bluebell Girl”, singing the praises 
of the renowned ice-cream while 
hugging a jersey cow in Bluebell’s 
famous ad. Most recently she’s 
become the first woman to appear 
in a “Don’t mess with Texas” anti
litter ad.

A special performance of the 
theater will be held Monday, June 
24, at the Amphitheater. The show 
will begin at 7:30, however no 
dinner will be served. Biscuits O’
Bryan, Jim Fish and L.P. 
Bloodworth will start off the show 
with storytelling and cowboy 
poetry. Musical entertainment will 
then be provided by The Ross 
Family Gospel Singers.

The cost of the special showing 
will be $4.00.

What more could you ask for 
Sonora? An entertaining show and a 
delicious meal catered by the Sutton 
County Steakhouse, all at prices 
that you can afford.

Tbinbleweed Smith kept the guests entertained Friday 
as the Covered Wagon Dinner Theater kicked off its 
5th season.

C H R IST IN E  A LBER T

The Nutcracker Dancers of the San Angelo Civic 
Ballet performed beautifully Saturday at the Covered 
Wagon Dinner Theater.

L.P. Bloodvyorth presents the “Glad you’re here bag” 
to Louise Briggs from Howland, Maine, Saturday 
night at the CWDT.

A l l I N W A Y M : D A M R O N

Kasey's 
o 
r 
n
e
r

Total Electric -All units feature 
se lf  cleaning ovens, refrigerator, 

dishwasher, and 
microwave oven1 BR, IB - $ 3 0 0 .0 0

2 BR, 2B - $ 3 5 0 .0 0
3 BR, 2B - $ 4 0 0 .0 0

Efficiency Apartments
for only Tommie H olley , m anager
$ 2 5 0 .0 0  C.J. Wright, asst, mgr?-'*

rC a l l  3 8 7 - 2 1 0 4  
for m ore info.

103 Dollie St. (next to Sonora High School)

I n  America there are two classes 
of travel— first class, and with 
children.

ROBERT BENCHLEY

Senior 
Center
Menu

Thursday:
Oven-Fried Chicken 

Potato Salad 
Green and Yellow 

Squash 
Hot Rolls 

Lemon Bisque 
Friday:

Baked Ham 
Candied Yams 
Green Beans 

Hot Rolls 
Melons

Sugar Cookies 
Monday: 

Pepper Steak 
Hot Rice 
Spinach 
Hot Rolls 

Tossed Salad 
Lemon Pudding 

w/topping 
Tuesday: 

Chicken Creole 
Com

Green Beans 
Hot Rolls 

Pear w/cheese 
Rice Crispies Squares 

W ednesday: 
Enchiladas w/cheese 

Pinto Beans 
Zucchini Squash 

Crackers 
Tomato Slices 
Purple Plums 

Thursday:
Fried Catfish 

w/Tarter Sauce 
Potato Salad 

Broccoli 
Com bread

Carrot & Raisin Salad 
Rrovtmies

WILLIAM TIFFEE 
CONSTRUCTION

We do all kinds of construction:
Oilfield, Locations, Pipeline, Trucking, 
Backhoe, Roustabout, Welding, Painting, 
Fences, etc.

Shurley Industrial Park 
Hwy.277 S.

Call:
387-3846

The letters ctl stand for potential of 
hydrogen. It's a number used by 
chemists to indicate the concen
tration of hydrogen ions in a solu
tion.

BERNARD RUST D.D.S.
901 S.E. Crockett Sonora, Texas

[g e n e r a l  DENTISTRYl
New patients & emergencies weicome

Insurance accepted

Mon. - Thur. -  8:00 - 5:30 Fri.-8 :0 0 -1 2 :0 0

Tastee Stars 
Cat Food

20#/$10.40

Tastee Chunks 
Dog Food

40#/$11 .00
We Have:

ACCO
Horse & Mule 

Feed

Grand Entry
Horse Feed

Sonora Wool & Mohair
210 S.W. College 387-2543

Now Leasing
Sonora Seniors

Apartments
Financed by Farmers Home Administration

1901 Tayloe - Adjacent to Sonora High School
1&2 Bedroom • Rent Based On Income 

Limited Rental Assistance Available
Elderly • 62 or older

\/H an d icap p ed /D isab led  • No Age Limit 

Free Pest Control 

Energy efficient apartments 

Central Heat & Air

Applications & Deposits are now 
being accepted at the Sonora 
Seniors Apartment Complex

> / Electric Range & Frost Free Refrigerator 

% /A ctivity Center & Clubhouse 

% /Single-story construction 

> / Planned Activities 

s/C o m p le te  Free Maintenance Service 

Mini-blinds

s/W a s h e r  and Dryer Connections 

^ F u lly  Carpeted

"Come Live With Us."

Equal Housing 
Opportunity 6 .

lc P &
Call Snookie at

387-5628
“Handicapijod Units Availdldo '

1
Soi
me
Jur

I
Do
Bu
Ha
Lo
Su]

T
by
inv(
Sup

T
and
una
on
sec(

T
Patt
agei
Api
Sup
stat(
stoc

Ir
con
wen
con
the
doir
of
Mai
Hen
that
coul
mail
the'

T
repc
boa]
Anfi
that
wof
Senj
boat
thes
hav(
poss
of
whi(
bill.

In
Supi

“Saj
Lun<

shoi
fron
educ
teen

1
yol
chc

A
amo 
That 
spon 
to d 
drini 
1991 
Mill 
road 
beer 
too. 
think 

B
in va 
book 
barte 
drive

iM
ers 1
man)
siblc



June 20,1991 The Sonora Observer page 7

The importance of sealing an abandoned well
Submit ted  by the Sutton County Underground Water Conservat ion  Dist rict ,  Mike Smith ,mgr .

Why must abandoned wells be 
scaled?

In 1987, the plight of little 
Jessica McClure drove home the 
importance of caring properly for 
abandoned wells. For 36 hours, 
the nation worried as rescuers 
worked desperately to free Jessica 
from an unsealed abandoned well. 
The fact is, unless proper 
percautions are followed, abandoned 
wells are a public safety hazzaid.

Children and small animals 
falling into abandoned wells is not 
as common as such wells becoming 
potential routes of groundwater 
contamination. An old well can 
allow runoff water to flow directly 
down to the aquifer, often carrying 
fertilizer and crop protection 
chemical residues into the 
groundwater. The bypasses the 
natural filtering and degradation that 
takes place as these materials move 
th ro u ^  the soil.

Groundwater quality may be 
endangered also if an abandoned 
well connects two |  aquifers of 
different quality, such that exchange 
of water occurs between an 
important drinking water aquifer and 
another water-bearing zone which 
has poor water quality.

Often, people who construct a 
new well try to “save” money by 
not properly plugging the old well. 
They don’t realize, however, that 
the new well- and their drinking 
water - can be contaminated by an 
old well a quarter of a mile or more 
away. Not much of a bargain!

The basic concept governing the 
proper sealing of abandoned weUs is 
the restoation, as far as feasible, of 
the subterranean relationship of 
ground to water that existed before

the well was drilled arxl constructed. 
Merely capping the well is not 
enough to prevent it from 
becoming a problem. Insted, the 
well must be sealed - or plugged- to 
be made safe and sound.

Objectives in sealing a well
In sealing an abandoned well, 

several objectives must be met:
•Elimination of a physical 

hazard.
•Prevention of groundwater 

contamination by surface runoff 
contaminants.

•Prevention of groundwater loss 
from artesian of flowing aquifers.

•Prevention of the mixing of 
desirable and undesirable 
underground waters.

How are abandoned wells property 
sealed?

Sealing begins by removing any 
pumping equipment and clearing 
any obstacles and debris that have 
entered the well. When
obstructions have been cleared, the 
well can be sealed by filling with 
cement from the bottom of the well 
to within two feet of the surface. 
The well casing should be cut off 
below the surface, and the hole 
filled with soil.

Other procedures are used to seal 
large-diameter wells, if special 
geologic conditions exists, or if 
special techniques were used in 
constructing the well. When 
sealing a well, it’s important to fill 
it with a material that is less 
permeable to water than the native 
soil and rock. Otherwise, water 
can migrate between water-bearing 
layers and possibly degrade high- 
quality water with lower-quality

water. When cement is not 
practical because of volume and 
expense, clay or a mixture of sand 
and bentonite might be used to fill 
the hole and restore natural 
conditions as closely as possible.

You should call your municipal, 
caounty or state government and 
your water management district for 
any specific regulations regarding 
well abandoment in your area.

How can I find out if I have an 
abandoned well on my property?

There are severi sources of 
information to help you determine 
if you have an abandoned well. 
They include:

•Former property owners or 
neighbors, who may remember well 
locations.

•Well drillers, who may be able 
to say where they drilled a well no 
longer in use.

•Old photos, which may show 
destryed windmills, houses, bams 
or other buildings where wells 
might be found.

•Fire insurance plan drawings, 
which might contain records of old 
wells.

•Government a^nciesor surveys, 
such as a state department of n a t i^  
resources, water resource
departments, water management 
districts or geological surveys.

Will I recognize an abandoned well?
Abandoned weUs may be difficult 

to identify. The most obvious
evidence of an abaiKloned well is a 
pipe sticking out of the ground. A 
well casing typically will be metal 
pipe that is 1 1/4 to 6 inches in 
diameter. A larger-diameter, dug or

bored well may appear as a ring of 
concrete, tile, bricks or rocks 12 to 
36 inches or more in diameter.

More often, abandoned wells are 
less obvius, A depression in the 
ground may indicate that a well has 
been buried. A wet area may be a 
sign that an artesian or flowing 
well was never properly sealed.

\^ndmills are often located over an 
abandoned well. An old shed may 
be an abandoned well house. A 
broken or inoperative hand pump is 
probably cormected to a well that 
should 1^ sealed.

Wells often were drilled in the 
basements of houses. A pipe 
aticking out of the floor could be a 
well casing. A common place for 
wells was under the front step, and 
a glass block fitted into the top step 
is a good indication of such a well.

Who can help with sealing an 
abandoned well?

If there is an abandoned, unsealed 
well on your property, contact a 
water weU contractor to arrange for 
sealing. Ask for references. If 
you need help in finding a 
contractor, check with community

health services agencies, coimty or 
city health departments, planning 
and zoning offices, or soil and water 
consevation districts or your local 
underground water conservation 
districts.

Cooking Corner
Summer Fruit Salad

1 Dole Fresh Pineapple
2 Dole Oranges, peeled, sliced 
2 Dole Bananas, peeled, sliced 
1 cup halved Dole Strawberries 
1 cup seedless green Dole Grapes

Strawberry-Banana 
Yogurt Dressing:
1 ripe Dole Banana, peeled 
6 Dole Strawberries, halved 
1 carton (8 oz.) vanilla yogurt 
1 tablespoon brown sugar or 

honey

Orange-Banana 
Yogurt Dressing:
1 Dole Orange 
1 ripe Dole Banana, peeled 
1 carton (8 oz.) vanilla yogurt 
1 tablespoon brown sugar or 

honey

•Cut pineapple in half length
wise through crown. Cut fruit from 
shells with a knife, leaving shells 
intact. Chunk fruit.

•In large bowl, combine pine
apple, oranges, bananas, strawber
ries and grapes. Spoon into pine
apple shells. Serve with dressing. 

•Serves 6 to 8.
STRAWBERRY-BANANA YO

GURT DRESSING: In blender or

food processor, combine ail ingre
dients and blend until smooth.

ORANGE-BANANA YOGURT 
DRESSING: Grate peel from 1/2 
orange. Juice orange (1/3 cup). In 
blender or food processor, com
bine orange peel and Juice with re
maining ingredients. Blend until 
smooth.

Per serving: 143 calories, 2.3 g 
protein, 1.7 g fat, 32.7 g carbohy
drate, 15.3 mg sodium, 3.6 mg cho
lesterol

Prep Time: 20 minutes
Courtesy Dole®

B ib le  School U pdate

Forty-four enter scramble
Crowder at 5 under. DeVoe 
Smith, Kyle Donaldson, Bill 
Saveli, Harvey DuRussell, and 
Norm Rousselot at 5 under. Ray 
Don Roe, Jim Covington, Stacey 
Reiner, Harold Martinez at 4 under. 
Gregg Tbdford, Mike McBride, 
Juanita McBride, Hey Preston, and 
Jerry Northcott at 4 under. Steve 
Tackel, Frances Thckel, Ben Jeter, 
John Barker, and Buddy Brown at 3 
under. The next scramble will be 
June 20th.

In the three man select shot 
tournament on Jime 8th, Jesse 
“Dingo” Ortiz of Sonora make a 
hole-in-one on the par 3 number 2 
hole. Also, in that tournament, 
the longest drive on hole number 6 
was won by Joe Arzate, Jr. of San 
Angelo. Closest to the pin on 
hole number 9 was won by Stacey 
Reiner of Sonora.

" I f  I  w e n O  , / •

R)rty-four golfers participated in 
the Thursday scramble on June 
13th. Entrants were divided into 9 
teams. The team of Lance 
Leatherwood, Joe MOore, Jane 
Archer, Ricky Day, and Saveli 
Shannon shot 7 under par to take 
first place. There were three teams 
at 6 under so a putt-off was held to 
(tetermine second and third places.
Second place went to the team of 
Steve Thorp, Allan Prather, Wes 
Henson, Brain Crosby, and Hessa 
Henson. Joe R a^rez, W gil
Burge, Ron woodard, Manuel 
Munoz, and Glen Ivey won third.
The other team at 6 uiKler was Bob 
Harris, Ed Price, Freddie Virgen,
Durwood Neville, and Wmda 
Neville.

Other teams and scores were as 
follows: Erasmo Lumbreras,
Randy Sparks, Mike Dillard,
Jimmy Crowder, and Susan

Lady golfers  
compete in 
Big Lake

On June 8th, several Soirora 
ladies competed in the Big Lake 
TWo Lady &lect Shot Tumbleweed 
*R)umament. Paige Ragsdale, and 
her partner, Karrie Self of Rankin, 
took first place in the Thirs Flight 
with an 85. The duos of EraiK^es 
Thckel and Ebbie Sutton, and 
llessa Henson, adn Laura Woodard, 
both slK)t an 82 and were in the 
Second Flight competition, but did 
not place.

Sonora c o u p le s  
win at Ozona

Several Sonora couples were 
winners at the recent Ozona 
Country Q ub’s couple’s
tournament on June 15th and 16th. Josh Hunt shoots a lay-up in last week’s Devil’s 
Allan and Patti Prather shot 148 in River BasketbaU camp. This week is 4th-6th Boys & 
the Third Flight and won a Girls and June 24th will be 7th-9th girls.
scorecard play-off to take 2nd place.
Steve and Frances Thckel Tied with 
Mike and Marla Percifull with a 
score of 137 in the First Flight and 
won the scorecard play-off to take 
2nd place with the PercifuUs 
winning 3rd.

Nursing home  
to hold annual  
Barbecue

Lillian M. Hudspeth Memorial 
Nursing Home will be holding their 
aimual barbecue on June 28, from 
5:00-9:00 p.m. The cost of the 
meal will be $5.00 per person.

Staff members and friends of the 
nursing home residents will be 
serving the meal.

All funds raised are for the 
residents of the nursing home and 
will go to pay for items to provide 
(solely) for the residents of the 
nursing home.

Mark your calendars now so you 
won’t forget and you can support a , ,  u tw i ^
good cause while enjoying gocxi U o ach  D oy lc  C a r t e r  f irc s  a  s h o t w h ile  
food, good friends, and good fun! ^be f re s h m a u  a t  th e  b a s k e tb a ll  c a m p .

The Episcopal - Methodist - 
Presbyterian Vacation Bible School 
began Monday with 44 students in 
5 classes.

Tfeachers and helpers for this 
year’s VBS are: 3&4 year olds, 
\^ ^ d a  Nixon, Lora Hale, and 
(2asey Thorp; Kindergarten, Julie 
Jones and Pamela Armke; 1st & 
2nd grade, Carol Mayfield, Katie 
Burge, and Sandra Adamson; 3rd & 
4th grade, Karen Voight, Sharon

Holman, and Junior Odom; and 5th 
& 6th grade, Cheree Fitzgerald and 
Casey Fitz^rald.

Glenna Chadwick is keeping the 
nursery this year and Sheryl Hall is 
leading the music and singing. 
Becky York is coordinating 
refireshments and Shawn WMace is 
directing recreation.

The theme of this year’s Bible 
School is “Sharing God’s Love”.

King Louis XVI popularized the cultivation of potatoes in France by 
wearing potato flowers in his buttonhole.

Good beer is properly aged. 
Ibu should be too.

your Cooling &

working with

Heatingl^ier about 
the BIJAL-FUELM i l ?  m

HEAT PUIIPIl a l i f l  I  ■ w l W i i  ■
the DUALrFUH He»t Pimp allows you to 

p s ftifiiaiee, du^ system 
I t i ^ I a ^ y m r o l d

iram <Mrt ah unit, but do^ much
nmti -  h  and beat pump
VHmd  ̂ttn ^ d e n t testing In* your
bame d n i^  norimd winter weather and 
your existing gas furnace to assist during 
ekNm% i^d eundifions if imeded.

As a WTU customer 
you can qualify for

^ 5 0 0 ^ ^ .
WEST TEXAS IJTILrnES COMPANY

when you install an Electric 
Heat Pump with a SEER rating of 10 or 
more and your home meets WTU Energy 

Saving Plan requirements

A  Member o f The Central and South West System

For more information call 
your cooling & heating 

dealer or WTU.

Ask jadbCNM WiU^ FhtaBwe man; ymi can pay for a new heat 
psipw idlls fosNiiSfottcMti on ihHir monUily electrle Mil.
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Get Results
V

 ̂ i 11' 'S'  ̂ t i.

Business Guide
^ ^ ^ ^ 1  H e lp in g  y o u  is w h a t

Jane ^ (e\ an d ^
Y o u r 24 h o u r a g e n t  

203  Hwv 277  N. 387 -6504

1 ' i g i  f l l e z  Q u ic k  
B ^ M I  S to p  O i l  6

L u b e  S e r v ic e
James Rlexander, oumer 

387-5040 405 S.E. Crockelt

Teaff Oil Co.
24 hour Service 

204 W. 3rd 387-2770

Serving Victims o f Domestic Violence

Family Shelter
of

San Angelo
1.600-74M631

Knox Floor Covering
Carpet-Vinyl-Tile
201 Ave. I 392-2180 

Ozona, Texas

Mesquite & W eed Killer
No license needed 
call Lorretty Shivers 

(512)342-5664 or write RO. 
80x160895

San Antonio, Tx. 78280

Rafter L 
L Bar-B-Que

387-5246 505 N. Crockett

Bright Spot Fashions
2 1 4  M a in  S t. 3 8 7 -5 9 1 8  

Sonora, Texas 7 6950  
M a rg a re t  C ascadden, o w n e r

King's Refrigeration, Inc. Dressmaking ^ Alterations Mending 

SEAMSTRESS

1201 Tayloe Sonora, TX  915-387-2459

authorized sales & service  
your local Carrier dealer 

licensed 387-3409 insured

Y O U R  A D  C O U L D  BE  
H E R E  F O R  O N LY  
$2 .00  PE R  W E E K

(4 week minimun)

^ M A R V  K A y  
Laura Brown

Beauty Consultant 
516 NE College St. Sonora, Tx. 

387-3W 769M

Services
Registered Home Daycare has
openings. Summer Activities 
planned (swimming, park, etc.) 
$8.00 per day (lunch & snack 
furnished). Call 387-2062 6/20

For Rent
For Rent-Mobile Home Spaces. 
Sewer, Water and Garbage fees 
paid.. 100' X 80' lots. Pets and 
children welcome. Call
915/387-2793 or 387-2952 9:00 
a.m. - 5:00 p.m. 6/27

For Rent - Office Building, 2 
miles west of Sonora on I-H 10 
access road. Fenced yard, three 
private offices, reception area, 
coffee/break room. Call
915/387-2793 or 387-295? 9:00 
a.m.-5:00 p.m. 6/27

Wanted
Wanted! We are looking for 
writers, illustrators, and
cartoonists with a western flair 
for cultural-historical magazine. 
Write: Encino Magazine C/0 
The Sonora Observer Box 247 
Sonora, Tfexas 76950.

A tten tion  S tudents!!!
The Sonora Observer 

is looking for school age kids to 
sell subscriptions. If you want to 

make a few extra dollars this 
summer come by The Observer 

office today!!
114 W. Concho

Help Wanted
.The Western Company is taking 
applications for equipment 
operators. Must be 21 years of age 
and have a good driving record. 
Apply in person at Western's 
Eldorado office located on Hwy, 
277 south of Eldorado. (6/27)

About $450 million worth of pickles 
and pickle products is made each 
year.

Real E sta te

For Sale: 6 year old custom built 
home, 2 BR, 1 3/4 B, Giant beam 
cathedral living room, lots of 
cabinets, wood burning fireplace, 
ceiling fans, central heat/air, on 1 
1/3 acres. Set up for horses with 
all metal top rail, 4 stalls, Irg. 
reining pen, shop, etc. Located on 
S/E edge of Eldorado. Priced to 
sell (915) 853-2838 (work) or 
853-2644 (home). 6/20

For Sale-5BR, 3B, house, 13.5 
acres, satellite. Fireplace, CH/A, 
Carport, Patio, shade trees, fence, 
storage shed, very nice. 387-3886 
or 387-5452.

For Sale By Owner: 2 BR, 1 B,
Stucco Home with carport and 
Storage room. Call 387-2245 2fter 
5:00 p.m. (P)

Mobile Homes
For Sale: 14x72 Mobile Home- 
2BR, 2 Full Baths, seperate dining 
room & kitchen, hutch, island 
stove, dishwasher, and storage 
building. Call: L. Simpler at 
387-3441 or T. Cook at (501) 
234-1745. 6/27

Public Notice
Sonora ISD will receive sealed bids 
to purchase copy machine paper, 
toner, and developer for Tbshiba 
BD9110 copy machines. Bid 
specifications and forms may be 
obtained from the Sonora ISD 
Administration Building, 807 
South Concho, Sonora, Tbxas 
76950. Bids will be received until 
1:00 p.m., Tuesday, July 2,1991.

(6/27)

Broker -- 387-5060 -- R ealtor

Martha Valliant McLain®
•Commercial property in Sonora and Eldorado 
•Lots, near school, near Castle Hills, near Sinaloa 
•2BR, 1B, Hardwood floors, near school, large lot 
•3BR, 2B, fireplace, mint condition 
•2 very special homes with pools 
•Other properties available: CALL

Anita Balch Hudson®
A a en t -  387-2994 -  Realtor

Remember tjie 
deadline for all 
copy is Monday 

at 5:00 PMI 
Thank you

ACS Cookbooks available
Purchases credit $10 to unit Crusades
Did you know that with the help of the American Cancer Society Cooktx)ok you 

can become the prime determinant when it comes to maintaining your own good 
health? Scientists estimate that as much as 80 percent of cancers are caused by 
environmental and life-style factors and are therefore-theoretically-preventable.

An important protective factor against cancer-along with proper exercise appears to 
be proper nutrition. The American Cancer Society advocates a  diet high in fiber, low 
in fat and rich in vitamins A and C. The American Cancer Society Cookbook helps 
you take care of yourself with more than 200 recipes (from appetizers to desserts), 
assuring you of a  delicious healthy feast every meal of the day. Grams of fat and 
calories per serving as well as fiber rating follow each recipe.

You copy of the American Cancer Society Cookbook is available for $17.95 (plus 
$3.14 postage and sales tax) from the Texas Division office. You cannot buv this 
cookbook throgh vour district or Area offices, but $10.00 per book sold is credited to 
the purchaser's unit Crusade income. The cookbooks also are available at 
bookstores, with a  portion of the sales contributed to the American Cancer Society. 
Ask any volunteer.

Subscribe today 
and never miss an issue

The Sonora O bserver
—  Serving Sonora and Sutton County —

To Subscribe call 387-5719 or come by 114 W. Concho
Sonora, Texas 76950

m o m  &wned
and puhtishod!

$14.00 
in county

$16.00
out of county


